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                                     PARISH OF BERE FERRERS

                           NOTICE OF ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

The Annual Assembly of the Parish Meeting for the above named Parish will be held at the Church Hall, Bere Ferrers on Tuesday the 26th of March 2013 at 8.00p.m.

Such persons only as are registered, as local government electors for the parish will be entitled to vote at the meeting, but the meeting will be open to the public during the proceeding, unless the Parish Meeting by resolution otherwise direct.

The business to be transacted at the meeting will be as follows-;

1. Apologies

2. Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 27th March 2012
3. Chairman’s Reports

Chairman of Council                                         Mrs H. Boot-Handford

Chairman of Finance & General Purposes        Mr. R. Piper
Chairman of Recreation                                     Mr. R. Leithall
Chairman of Footpaths & Environment            Mrs D.M.A. Chapman

Chairman of Plans                                             Mr B. Lamb

Chairman of Cemetery                                      Mr P. Dennis                     

4. Reports from Community Groups
5. GUEST SPEAKER Caroline Gatrell to open the Definitive Map Review.
Any other business in respect of Parish Matters.

Dated this 22nd day of March 2013
Signed…P. M. Taylor  (Mrs)        
                 Clerk to the Council
PRESENT



Mrs. Boot-Handford        Chairman of Council



Mr. M. Benson                    Mr. R. Leithall
                        Mrs. D. M. A. Chapman     Mr. R. Maycock


Mr. P. Dennis                      Mr. R. Piper
                         Mr. R. Lamb

        Mrs. H. Rogers  




Rev. N. Law                       Mr. Sadleir.
Apologies

               Apologies for absence were received from Mr. Dennis and Mr. K. Smith due to illness, 

               and Mrs. Christine Grills.
MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD ON THE 27th  DAY OF MARCH 2012.
The Chairman took the minutes as read; Mrs. Boot-Handford proposed adoption seconded by Mr. Sadleir.

Report from Chairman of Council.       
Welcome to everyone, including our visitor Caroline Gatrell. Caroline will be opening and talking about the Definitive map after the formal part of the evening. Before this, you’ll hear from members of Council to bring you up to date with what’s been going on this year & later we’ll hear from local groups to find out some of the activity through the Peninsula.

This is my second year as Chair of Council and, as last year, it’s been very busy with a variety of challenges to overcome and learn from. Before I take you on a whistle stop tour through the year, let me pay tribute to those who help keep the work of Council on track. My Vice-Chair, Brian Lamb, has worked very hard sorting through paperwork and staff contracts, ably helped by Richard Leithall, Nick Law and Ray Piper. This is time-consuming work which doesn’t attract many headlines, but is essential to the smooth running of Council. Brian has also been instrumental, this time alongside one of our Borough Councillors, Mike Benson, in obtaining grant money for both training and purchase of equipment about which I’m sure he will tell you later. Various members of Council sit on committees both within and outside of the Peninsula and keep Council informed of activities from Rail Partnership, AONB, Port of Plymouth Liaison, WDBC and several local groups. 

Our community would be a poorer place if it were not for the work and commitment of our paid staff; Mary, Cheryl, Baz & Jane. They all deserve our thanks for keeping everything working. I’m sure that most people have no idea what goes on behind the scenes to keep our Peninsula ticking over, but I can assure you, without their input, we would all notice the difference. Thank you.

When I came to look at exactly what had been achieved and celebrated this year, I realised that if I spoke about everything we’d be here longer than anyone would wish, so I’ve just chosen a selection of things which, I hope, gives a fair idea of what our community gets up to.

We said Goodbye to 2 Councillors, Bev Slaughter & Jane Nash, and greeted Nick Law and Ralph Maycock in their places. Both have begun to get stuck in to Council work and I hope that 2013/4 will see Council as a whole benefitting from what they have learnt in their first year.

Council has invested in new computers for the office and, as we might have predicted, with this has come a few teething problems, but not as many as I thought we might experience. Whilst talking computers, could I encourage any of you who like to study detail and want to know more about Council to go onto the website. It’s not all singing, all dancing, but it does try, through the good services of our Webmaster, Bev Slaughter, to bring as much information as possible to the community.

Council has had various speakers to inform us during the year. We are trying to keep abreast of all that the Localism Act may mean for us and to this end, heard from Nick Clark from West Devon. George Marshall from Devon County brought us up to date with the Tavistock to Bere Alston Railway project and Mark Wilson from the Bibio housing group came to let Council know of their ideas for affordable housing in the Peninsula.

You may have noticed new litter bins and benches appearing in various areas. The benches are Council’s contribution to our Jubilee celebrations and we hope they will be used for many years to come.

One of my more enjoyable duties is to contribute to times of celebration by taking cards and bouquets for either significant birthdays or wedding anniversaries. I’ve taken several this year, but I’ve also added to this by giving bouquets to 3 very deserving ladies, Yvonne, Marion & Charlotte who all have been instrumental in keeping our Post Office open. It’s been wonderful to see how the community has rallied round to support the Post Office and several members of Council have been involved in their work. 

I’ll finish by giving you all the good news that, yet again, Bere Ferrers Parish Council has not raised the precept this year. However, due to the fact that the Government has taken a layer of Council tax payers out of the system, Council have to supplement their income by a grant from Government in order to maintain the status quo. There is no guarantee that this grant will be available in future years.

Thank you for listening and please feel free to ask anything you’d like to after the reports have been given.
Chairman of Finance & General Purposes                   

I have had the pleasure of being Chairman of the Finance & General Purposes Committee for the past year, which seems to have flown by, and we have managed to keep the precept down to the same as the previous year, despite rising costs.
There have been a range of policies to be reviewed such as Standing Orders, a new Code of Conduct, Equal Opportunities, Financial Regulations, Health and Safety Policies, and staff contracts, so thank you to the committee members who given up so much of their time to complete these for the council.
Wooden benches have been put in the parish, to commemorate the Queen’s Jubilee.

The Public Toilets are subject to ongoing repairs and maintenance, and redecorating is planned for this year. In the May meeting we had discussions on how to develop projects between local councils in association with West Devon Borough Council, which would enable us to attract grant funding. As a result, monies have been allocated for staff training over the next two years. Working with Horrabridge Parish Council we have secured a grant to purchase a new mower and trailer to be shared by both parishes.
The Bere Alston Parish Hall floor has been sanded and sealed, and a buffer and entrance mat has been purchased, paid from a fund set up by Mr. Eaon Wager some years ago.
We are still part of the West Devon Borough Council Dog Warden scheme; this is to be reviewed in April, although dog fouling is still a problem in certain areas within the parish.
We also had discussions on reducing road speeds under new guidance to local authorities, and the police used the speed camera on several occasions. A couple of speeding drivers were caught.
Each year monies are donated to various organisations, those benefiting this year were the Citizens Advice Bureau, and Tavistock Ring and Ride.
The repair work and new step for Bere Ferrers War Memorial is still a work in progress, and considerations were given to replacing the fence around the memorial in Bere Alston and will be reviewed later in the year.
As part of the National Policy Framework, we were asked to undertake a housing needs assessment survey and everybody in the parish should have received a copy.

For the future, more and more services seem to be getting passed down to parish councils, one of these issues is pavement weed control, which is being looked into.
I would like to thank members of the Finance & General Purposes Committee for the work and time provided in looking at and updating policies. I would also like to thank Mary and Cheryl for their continued support.
Footpaths & Environment

At times the paths have been un-walkable this past year. Footpath 87 at Thornpoint even had a small stream appear in front of the stile that leads to the marsh. Then the dry spell in February firmed the mud, for a short time.
The paths were all checked early this past year, my thanks to my committee for this.

Two parishioners, Ray and Elaine Bently, offered to help check the paths, so I gave them two, and since then we get a regular report from them on other paths as well.
There was a nasty accident on Footpath 59 when a stile collapsed as the person was climbing over and they ended up in hospital. Incidents like this are dealt with entirely by County. We have been told the stile will be replaced by a metal gate, when I checked last week the stile had been repaired, but no sign of the metal gate yet!
We received a request to reprint the paths in the Bere Link, which we thought would be a good idea, with so many stiles being replaced with stock proof metal gates and the diversions on footpaths 10 and 37.
The annual P3 meeting with Devon County Council took place in Buckfastleigh last October, which I attended.

My thanks go to Baz for his work on the paths and Mary for being our link with County.
Chairman of Planning.
The Planning Committee is tasked with examining all planning applications, received from West Devon Borough Council and reporting back to the Borough Council, on whether they support or oppose such applications. The Planning Committee of West Devon Borough Council is then responsible for making the final decision.

During the year we met eleven times and looked in detail at 62 applications, compared with 36 last year and 81 and 58 in previous years. 

The applications varied from new house builds, household conversions, holiday cottages, agricultural buildings, removal of agricultural occupancy conditions, listed building consent, tree preservation orders, provision of a watersports base and even a football shelter and composting and shredding site.  You will see that the Committee acquire a wide knowledge of planning practice and law and every application is scrutinised to gauge the effect upon the Parish and on local people.

The application that again attracted the most public interest was in respect of a change of use of a Weir Quay field to base for the Sailing and Gig Club.  This application has now been before this planning committee three times as has the successful application to turn the Cleave Barn into a holiday let.  One of the more unusual was to turn a redundant reservoir at Bere Alston into a dwelling house, in spite of our support the District Council refused permission that was supported on appeal.

Members have a detailed knowledge of the Parish but spend many hours visiting sites to ascertain the impact of any development. This year we embarked on a number of committee site visits to gain a greater understanding of certain applications and I believe that we all felt that these were most worthwhile.

I thank all members of the Committee and particularly our Clerk Mrs Mary Taylor for their interest, diligence and hard work.

Reports from Community Groups.
Report from the Police
P.C. Seonaid Greenwood.

The following crimes happened on the Bere Peninsula between Saturday 23rd February and Friday 22nd March.


1 x Theft of garden ornaments-they were later found in various places around the village


2 x Criminal Damage to vehicles


2 X Complaint re dog’s minor and non- injury


2 x Criminal damage to buildings


3 x Common assault, battery and ABH

       
We are still conducting speed detection in the village at various times when and where 

there have been the most reports and so far have found 5% are exceeding the speed limit, myself and Gray will still continue using the speed gun.

With the Easter holiday’s coming up and the clocks going forward there will possibly be more young people around in the evenings and hopefully they will enjoy themselves without getting up to any mischief. 

REPORT FOR THE BERE PENINSULA FOODBANK, 

Following a Public Meeting in February 2012, a Management Committee was appointed, and met for an inaugural session on 7th March 2012.

The Local Organisation operates as a satellite of the Tavistock Foodbank and is accommodated in Hope Cottage Cafe   thanks to Bere Alston United Church.

The Foodbank is open on Tuesday mornings between 10 and 12 am.

 Donations of cash and food supplies are being received via collection boxes in Bere Alston and Bere Ferrers following leaflet and poster campaigns. These are organised, dated and administered by a team of six volunteers. The team is coordinated by Chris and Graham Fine.

The range of referrers available to prospective clients has been extended beyond Tavistock to include the local Surgery and School. 

An official opening ceremony took place at Hope Cottage on September 25th, and was attended by the Mayor of West Devon and the Chair of the Parish Council.
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Useful publicity for the Foodbank has come by way of the Tavistock Times and Gazette as well as the Bere Link and the Moor Links.

We are pleased to report that donations of cash and food continue to be received, and 180kg of food have already been distributed. Since the beginning of 2013 seven vouchers have been processed for local families.

 Food items that have a short shelf life have been donated to the Shekinah Mission, and we liaise with Tavistock Foodbank over stocks of food.  

Youth 2 Youth Report 
Youth 2 Youth is passionate about providing the young people of the Bere Peninsula with platforms of opportunity, through high quality youth work that delivers support and care to those aged 11-19.

Y2Y provides an environment for informal education, where life skills may be developed and positive choices made. Young people are at the heart of the organisation, and we encourage positive attitudes, giving young people a voice, enabling them to identify and realise their own potential.  We provide advice and guidance without judgement, offering good role-models, promoting healthy relationships, and respecting the individual needs of each young person.

Youth 2 Youth encourages and values the participation of young people and volunteers, and will seek to unlock and release the potential of all those involved.

Y2Y have had an exciting start to 2013. As we enter the end of the 3rd year of funding for the full-time Youth and Community Development worker, Y2Y in conjunction with BEREGEN have been given an extension of another 2 years funding from the Rank Foundation. There has also been further support through Rank sponsoring a Gap Worker for 6-9 months. Flora Marks has been appointed as the GAPPER and is currently being sponsored to work 33 hours a week alongside Jen Potts, whilst working towards her NVQ Level 3 in Youth and Community work.

Additionally to Flora, Y2Y has been receiving support this year from Naomi Weddle who is working for Catalyst. Naomi works with young people from Bere Alston at Tavistock College and in the Hut, whilst being based out of Bere Alston URC.

Y2Y has seen a dramatic rise in our attendance across the age groups, which have had to be split into different sessions to accommodate the rise in numbers, as they outgrow the space. 

As you may be aware, we currently trying to raise funds to build a new Youth Centre. The space we have at the moment is too small, and is deteriorating all around us. It is bitterly cold in the winter, and we have no hot water. We are grateful for the space we have, but feel that it is important to provide a facility for young people that provides them with somewhere that is purpose built, and helps them to see that they are valued as members of the community. We need another £30,000 and have come to a dead end with capital funding. Nevertheless we will be hosting a variety of fundraising events throughout the year, so all support will be greatly appreciated! Our first is a jumble sale on April 6th in the Parish Hall from 10.30am. We would love to see you there.

For more information on activities and services provided please contact Jen Potts on 07857272045/ 01822 840000 or email Jenpotts@beregen.org.uk 
Sir John Maynard School Trust.

The Sir John Maynard School was built in 1665. The Charity Commission approved the Sir John Maynard Trust as a Charity in 1963, the Trustees to consist of three nominated and two co-opted members.

 The nominated Trustees are appointed by the School Governors, Devon County Council and Bere Ferrers Parish Council. Trustees hold office for four years and then may be re-nominated if the nominating body so wish.

The Trustees income is the rent received from DCC for the leasing of the Maynard Building owned by the Trust, and bank interest.
All money is for the benefit of the school, pupils and ex-pupils up to the age of 25.

The Trust has provided money towards a variety of requests such as computers and benching, musical instruments, books, rugs, (Pantomime and Shakespeare productions), supply teachers to relieve teaching staff to attend courses, a sewing machine and cookery items, sports and play equipment etc.

Ex pupils have been allocated grants towards travel costs when visiting Universities before going on to Higher Education. Also ex-pupils taking part in Aid Programmes abroad have received help with their costs. Tools and equipment required on Higher Education courses has been funded.

I find being a member of the Trust very rewarding and I hope to continue as your nominee in the future
Various other verbal reports were given.

The Chairman thanked those who gave reports, and went on to introduce Caroline Gatrell who has come along today to launch the opening of the Definitive Map Review, also Ros Davies both are from Devon County Council Parish Paths Partnership.

Caroline Gatrell gave the following talk on the Definitive Map Review;

What are Public Rights of Way?
· Footpaths 

Walkers only.

· Bridleway

Walkers, horse riders and cyclists.

· Restricted Byway 
Walkers, horse riders, cyclists, and horse drawn vehicles.

· Byway


Walkers, horse riders, cyclists, horse drawn vehicles and 

motor vehicles.

How did the Definitive Map Arise

In September 1947 the Report of the Committees on Footpaths and Access to the Countryside was published. It recommended that all public rights of way should be surveyed and recorded on maps. The recommendation was put into effect by the National Parks and Access to the Countryside Act 1949. The showing of a way on the Definitive Map was and is conclusive evidence that it was a public right of way at the date the map was prepared.

Devon County Council has a statutory duty as the Surveying Authority under the Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981 to keep the Definitive Map under continuous review. The review is carried out on a parish by parish basis across the County of Devon.

An Example of a Route. Bere Ferrers Bridleway 69.
From the unclassified County Road to the Quay on the River Tamar.

The path is a Bridleway it starts at the Unclassified County Road opposite a builders yard at Weir Quay and proceeds south westwards along a private accommodation road (not repairable by the inhabitants at large) to the Quay on the River Tamar.

Changes to the Definitive Map.
Changes that can be made through the review process are;

· Adding an un-recorded route.

· Upgrading or downgrading an existing right of way.

· Deleting or amending an entry on the Map that evidence indicates is wrong.

· Reviews 1960s and 1970s – not completed.

Also diversions funded by the landowners, within the parish and creation/ dedication.

        What rights of way exist in Bere Ferrers Parish.

In the 1950s originally there were 42 footpaths and 2 bridleways. Now we have 43 

footpaths, 5 bridleways and 4 unclassified County Roads (Green Lanes). They can be seen 

on Ordinance Survey Explorer Map 108. 
How do changes happen.
Definitive Map Review procedure.
1. Parish Map prepared (informal Consultations)

2. Old files and records checked.

3. Public meeting to explain review procedure.

4. Consultation map and schedule produced.

5. Public Consultation.

6. Routes researched and evidence evaluated.

The formal Consultation.

7. Report to Committee Authority to make Order(s)

8. Inform Parish and Local Councils.

9. Order(s) Published.

10. Objection period ends.

11. Un-apposed Order(s) confirmed

12. Opposed Order(s) referred to Secretary of State.

Order(s) either confirmed or not confirmed.

 What evidence needs to be gathered.

· User evidence forms.

· Landowner evidence forms.

· Documentary evidence

· Maps

· Photographs

· Estate Plans

· Other sources- tithe and enclosure awards.

What you need to do next.
    Gather evidence of user (User evidence forms available, please attach maps to forms)

    Come forward with any suggested changes to rights of way network.

    Locate any old parish maps, and let me see them, any proposals to be in by 28th June 2013.

Ros Davies would like to add a piece about the P3 (Parish Paths Partnership) which fits nicely. Those routes defined on the map, Mrs. Chapman does a fantastic role in reporting back on any problems, this is localism in action, topical of the moment.

We give small grants, and project up-grades from stiles to gates. We have a large amount of parishes signed up to the scheme, so this means a vast majority of problems.

Questions from members of the public.
1. What is the situation in regards to those who are unable to walk and use buggies?
The policy is to make the Countryside more accessible by changing some stiles to gates.

2. What is a permissive path?
A permissive path has no legal status and can be withdrawn by the landowner.

3. In 1963 a substantial number of footpaths were removed, why and what reason were they removed? 

This was a review, but they could be put back with a modification order or by the landowners.

4. Is it correct you cannot put a gate across a footpath without permission?

Yes the law states you have to have authorisation for its erection.

Ward Cottage – a pair of gates have been erected across the pathway, I am afraid to venture through.

5. There have been dramatic improvements and upgrades, what is acceptable as a stile as there is a problem with large dogs?

There is no duty to make a stile dog friendly.

6. Half the stiles are ancient monuments, what is the view of protecting stone stiles?  
If it has always been there we would not take it out.
7. Made up County Roads not signposted?
These have been taken on in the last couple of years, and we are in the process of trying to find them.

8. What is the position of maintenance of these routes?

The Footpath Warden has a remit for this, but raise any issues with the Parish Council.

9. Guidance to horse riders, stick to path.

They should stick to the route, could fence off the bridleway then if they divert it is trespassing.

Mrs. Boot-Handford thanked Caroline and Ros for attending and giving such an interesting and informative report. 
The Chairman thanked all present for attending and closed the meeting at 9.37p.m.

Chairman…………………………….

